
 Committee Agenda 

Social Services Committee 

November 9, 2016 – 10:00 AM 

Council Chambers, Grey County Administration Building 

1. Call to Order 

2. Adoption of the Agenda 

3. Declaration of Pecuniary Interest 

4. Business Arising from the Minutes  

a. Minutes of Social Services Committee meeting dated September 29 
October 12, 2016, adopted as presented by Grey County Council on 
November 1, 2016 

Social Services Committee minutes dated September 29, 2016  

Social Services Committee minutes dated October 12, 2016  

5. Reports – Financial 

a. FR-SS-33-16 Social Services Financial Update and Year-End Projection 
as of September 30, 2016 

b. FR-SS-35-16 Long-Term Care Financial Update and Year-End Projection 
as of September 30, 2016 

c. FR-SS-37-16 Housing Financial Update and Year-End Projection as of 
September 30, 2016 

6. Reports – Long-Term Care 

a. LTCR-SS-15-16 Stakeholder Inspections 

b. LTCR-SS-16-16 Health System Data 

7. Reports – Housing 

a. HDR-SS-18-16 Award of RFT-HOU-13-16 Alpha Roof 

b. HDR-SS-19-16 Award of RFT-HOU-14-16 Railings at Parkway 

8. Correspondence 
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a. Municipality of Grey Highlands – Advocating to the Ministry to Expand 
Number of Long-Term Care beds in Grey County 

b. Rural Ontario Municipal Association (ROMA) Delegation Requests  

c. Receive for Information 

i. Response to West Grey regarding Long-Term Care services 

9. Other Business 

a. Governing for the Future: Rising to the Challenge of Collaboration Event 

10. Next Meeting Dates 

a. Thursday, January 12, 2017 Council and Committee of the Whole – Grey 
County Administration Building 

11. Adjournment 
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 Committee Report 

Report FR-SS-33-16 

To: Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee  

From: Sandra Manser, Accounting Supervisor 

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016 

Subject: To provide a Financial Update and Year End Projection for Social 

Services as of September 30, 2016. 

Status:   

Recommendation(s) 

1. That Report FR-SS-33-16 regarding the Financial Update and Year End 

Projection for Social Services as of September 30, 2016 be received for 

information. 

Background 

This report provides a financial update and year end projection for the Social Services 

Department as of September 30, 2016.  The financial information is based on approved 

provincial subsidies from the Ministry of Community and Social Services and the 

Ministry of Education. 

Based on an analysis of the Social Services Department financial statements as of 

September 30, 2016, the following financial projections for each program are brought 

forward for the Committee’s information.  As of the end of September, the total Social 

Services budget has an estimated year to date surplus of $96,600.  Based on an 

analysis of trends to date, the year end projection for the Social Services budget is a 

surplus of $154,100. 

Summary of 2016 Social Services Year to Date Actuals and Year End Projections 

Department Year to Date Actual 
Surplus/(Deficit) as of 
September 30, 2016 

2016 Year End Projected 
Surplus/(Deficit) 

Social Assistance $47,800 $65,700 

Community Homelessness 
Prevention Initiative 

$0 $0 
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Department Year to Date Actual 
Surplus/(Deficit) as of 
September 30, 2016 

2016 Year End Projected 
Surplus/(Deficit) 

Ontario Works 
Administration 

$12,900 $27,400 

Ontario Works $33,900 $58,400 

Child Care $2,000 $2,600 

County Social Initiatives $0 $0 

Total $96,600 $154,100 

 

Social Assistance 

The subsidy claim module in the Social Assistance Management System (SAMS) is 

expected to be operational in November.  The Ministry has been fixing known issues in 

the SAMS financial reports and is regenerating reports back to April 2016.  Once all 

revised reports are available, reconciliation will begin to ensure that Ministry reporting 

matches all expenses and revenues that were recorded based on the bank 

reconciliation process.  

The Social Assistance budget, which is 94.2% provincially funded, currently has an 

estimated surplus of $47,800.  The 2016 caseload continues to be lower than the 2015 

average caseload which has created under expenditures in the Social Assistance 

expenses.  This trend is expected to continue through to the end of the year along with 

higher than anticipated reimbursements and recoveries.  This combination is expected 

to result in an estimated year end surplus of $65,700 in this budget. 

Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative (CHPI) 

The Community Homelessness Prevention Initiative (CHPI) is 100% provincially funded 

and expenditures are being held on budget.  Based on year to date expenditures and 

the increasing requests for Sustainable Housing Benefits, entitlement levels were 

decreased in order to be within budget by fiscal year end.  An expenditure limit was also 

placed on Hostel costs.   

Ontario Works Administration 

The Ontario Works Administration budget currently has savings mainly in salaries due 

to staff off on leave earlier in the year.  A portion of the cost of the Ontario Works 

Manager who is acting as the Interim Children Services Manager was moved from this 

budget to the Child Care budget at the end of July.  This under expenditure will continue 

in this budget along with savings from two additional staff vacancies that are expected 

to occur in November and December.  As a result; the current surplus of $12,900 is 

projected to increase to $27,400 by year end. 
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Ontario Works 

The Ontario Works budget contains savings in salaries similar to the Administration 

budget.  In addition to these savings, the Employment Support budget continues to 

have under expenditures in employment related expenses.  These lower costs are 

contributing to the year to date surplus of approximately $33,900 in the Ontario Works 

budget.   

If the savings in employment related expenses continue through to the end of the year 

along with staff vacancies; a surplus of $58,400 is expected in the Ontario Works 

budget at year end.   

Child Care 

The Child Care budget contains higher staff salaries than anticipated.  The cost of an 

Ontario Works Manager was moved from Ontario Works to the Child Care budget in 

addition to the budgeted Children’s Services Manager’s wages for a two month period 

while the retiring Children’s Services Manager was on vacation leave.  In addition, an 

Ontario Works employee was reassigned to Children Services for three months to assist 

with workload pressures following a staff leave.   

While these changes have created surpluses in the two Ontario Works budgets, they 

have resulted in over expenditures in Child Care salaries.  Also, a second retirement is 

occurring this year and additional staff will be required during the replacement and 

training period leading up to that retirement in December.   

Despite the over expenditures in Child Care salaries this year, no net levy impact is 

anticipated because Mitigation Funding will be used to fund these costs if needed.  The 

estimated year-end surplus of $2,600 is a result of a decrease in the required municipal 

contribution to Child Care in 2016. 

Child Care Centre Fee Subsidy expenses are higher this year compared to 2015 costs.  

However, Private Home Day Care costs are underspent which is expected to offset the 

higher Fee Subsidy payments if they continue into the final months of 2016.  

County Social Initiatives 

The County Social Initiatives budget which is 100% municipally funded includes 

payments to Safe n Sound, Beaver Valley Outreach, Owen Sound Family Y, Keystone, 

The Poverty Task Force, The Crystal Meth Task Force and United Way and is expected 

to end the year on budget. 
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Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

Based on a review of the Social Services financial statements as of September 30, 

2016, a year end surplus of approximately $154,100 is projected.  There are no legal or 

IT considerations related to this report.  The cost of staff reassignments to Child Care 

are expected to be funded from Mitigation Funding if needed. 

Staff will continue to monitor financial statements and will provide an update to this year 

end projection, along with recommendations as to the treatment of this estimated year 

end surplus for Council’s consideration in January 2017. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

The analysis of current financial statements compared to the approved budget is a key 

mechanism to ensure that Council’s goals of ensuring financial sustainability and 

ongoing public accountability are maintained. 

Attachments  

None 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Sandra Manser 

Accounting Supervisor 

Director Sign Off:  Barb Fedy, Director 
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 Committee Report 

Report FR-SS-35-16 

To: Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee 

From: Doug Johnstone, Financial Analyst 

 Lynne Johnson, Director of Long Term Care 

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016 

Subject: Long Term Care Financial Update and Year-End Projection as of 

September 30, 2016 

Status:   

Recommendation(s) 

THAT Report FR-SS-35-16 regarding a Financial Update and Year-End Projection 

as of September 30, 2016 for those budgets under the direction of the Long Term 

Care Department be received for information. 

Background 

The purpose of this report is to provide members of the Social Services Committee with 

a financial update for the Long Term Care Department. 

Summary  

This report is based upon September 2016 financial statements and updates the 

financial position reported in FR-SS-20-16.  The projection also takes into account 

known expenses and has been prepared based upon consultation with the respective 

Administrator.   

Surplus/deficit estimates from the capital budget are based upon projects that have 

been awarded at the time the report was written and excludes funds for projects that will 

be deferred to 2017. 

The following table summarizes the year-end projection for each of the Long Term Care 

budgets and further information is contained within the body of this report. 
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Summary of Projected Long Term Care Year-End Surplus/(Deficit)  

Long Term Care Department Budget Projected Year-End 
Surplus/(Deficit) 

Grey Gables Operating Budget ($117,000) 

Grey Gables Capital Budget $16,500 

Lee Manor Operating Budget ($60,000) 

Lee Manor Capital Budget $8,000 

Rockwood Terrace Operating Budget $315,000 

Rockwood Terrace Capital Budget $0 

Total Projected Surplus $162,500 

 

Grey Gables Operating Budget 

At May 31, 2016 it was projected that Grey Gables would show an operating deficit of 

$80,000.  This projection has been increased to $117,000 at September 30, 2016.  The 

reduction in the Case Mix Index created a shortfall of $84,000.  The increase to the 

Other Accommodation funding envelope was less than budgeted, creating a shortfall of 

$6,000.  Other projected overexpenditures include hydro ($19,000), legal ($41,000), and 

medical supplies ($10,000).  It is anticipated that there will be savings in wages and 

benefits ($10,000), natural gas ($13,000) and building maintenance costs ($7,000).  

Other items combine for the remaining savings of $13,000. 

Grey Gables Capital Budget  

The Grey Gables capital budget is projected to have a surplus of $16,500.  The railing 

and balcony improvement project was $1,500 under budget.  The hot water heating 

project that was budgeted for 2016 was completed on an emergency basis in 2015, and 

therefore the $15,000 will show as a surplus in 2016.  Other completed projects showed 

savings, but since they were funded from reserves, the savings will remain in the 

reserves for future projects.  Staff will request that funds for some outstanding projects 

be carried forward for use in 2017. 

Lee Manor Operating Budget  

At May 31, 2016 it was projected that Lee Manor would show an operating deficit of 

$75,000.  This projection has been reduced to $60,000 at September 30, 2016.  The 

reduction in the Case Mix Index created a shortfall of $53,000.  The increase to the 

Other Accommodation funding envelope was less than budgeted, creating a shortfall of 
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$13,000.  Hydro expense is projected to be $52,000 over budget.  Major kitchen 

equipment repairs resulted in a $7,000 overexpenditure.  The overexpenditures will 

somewhat be offset by savings in modified duty wage expense ($28,000), OMERS 

expense ($20,000) and group benefit expense ($25,000).  Other items combine for the 

remaining deficit of $8,000. 

Lee Manor Capital Budget 

The Lee Manor capital budget is projected to have a surplus of $8,000.  Within the 

awarded and completed projects, there was a savings of $7,500 on a whirlpool tub and 

$9,000 savings on the sanitary waste removal system project.  The hot water 

recirculation and valving project was $8,500 over budget.  Other completed projects 

came in close to budget.  Staff will request that funds for some projects be carried 

forward for use in 2017. 

Rockwood Terrace Operating Budget 

At May 31, 2016 it was projected that Rockwood Terrace would show an operating 

surplus of $147,000.  At September 30, 2016, it is projected that Rockwood Terrace will 

end the year with an operating surplus of $315,000.  The increase in the Case Mix 

Index provided unbudgeted revenue of $117,000.  The increase to the Other 

Accommodation funding envelope was less than budgeted, creating a shortfall of 

$9,000.  There are projected to be savings in wages and benefits totaling $227,000.  

The savings are the result of staff on unpaid leave, a staffing gap in the administration, 

reduced modified duty expenses, and recruitment challenges on the nursing side, along 

with reductions in group benefits and OMERS expense.  It is also anticipated that there 

will be savings of $10,000 in natural gas costs.  Offsetting these savings are expected 

overexpenditures in hydro ($18,000) and medical supplies ($27,000).  Other items 

combine for the remaining savings of $15,000. 

Rockwood Terrace Capital Budget 

For projects that have been completed, the total expenses have been close to the 

budgeted amounts.  As with the other two Homes, Rockwood Terrace has capital 

projects that will not be completed in the year and will request that funds be carried 

forward to 2017. 
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Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

A review of the actual to budget, as of the end of September, projects that the net year-

end position for the Long Term Care department will be a surplus of $162,500.  This 

represents savings in the operating budgets of $138,000 and savings in the capital 

budgets of $24,500.   

Staff will bring a final report on budget surplus/shortfalls as well as identifying projects to 

be carried forward to 2017 to Committee of the Whole in January 2017. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

The analysis of current financial statements compared to the approved budget is a key 

mechanism to ensure Council’s goals of ensuring financial sustainability and ongoing 

public accountability are maintained. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Doug Johnstone 

Financial Analyst 

Lynne Johnson 

Director of Long Term Care 

 

Director Sign Off:  Kevin Weppler, Director of Finance 
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 Committee Report 

Report FR-SS-37-16 

To: Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee 

From: Mary Lou Spicer, Deputy Director of Finance 

 Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing 

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016 

Subject: Housing Financial Update and Year End Projection as of 

September 30, 2016 

Status:    

Recommendation 

1. That Report FR-SS-37-16 regarding a Financial Update and Year-End 

Projection as of September 30, 2016 for the Housing Department be 

received for information. 

Background 

The purpose of this report is to provide members of the Social Services Committee with 

a financial update for the Housing Department. 

Summary 

This report is based upon September 2016 financial statements as well as having taken 

into account known expenses that have been incurred since that time as well as 

calculating best estimates for the remainder of the year.  

Summary of Projected Housing Year-End Surplus/(Deficit) Projected Year-End 
Surplus/(Deficit) 

Housing Operating Budget $20,000 

Housing Programs $0 

Investment in Affordable Housing $0 

Non Profit Housing $65,400 

Housing Capital Budget $0 

Total $85,400 
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Housing Operating Budget 

Based upon the September financial statements, it is anticipated that the budget will be 

adequate and the department will finish the year on target with a small projected surplus 

of $20,000.  Salaries and associated benefits are expected to total approximately 

$55,000 less than budget as the result of a change in staffing with a position vacant for 

half of the year. 

The greatest challenge in predicting a year-end position for the housing operating 

budget continues to be utility costs.  Hydro costs are the difficult component to predict 

with the varying cost of the global adjustment portion of the invoice.  This refers to a 

charge that accounts for the difference between the market price and the rates paid to 

regulated and contracted generators and for conservation and demand management 

programs. The projection indicates that hydro may exceed budget by $110,000, offset 

by estimated savings in the gas budget of $68,000 with water on target for a net utility 

budget shortfall of $42,000. 

Revenue from current and previous tenants totaled $31,400 more than budget to 

September 30.  The budget includes a $22,000 provision for bad debt write off; the 

budget was reduced from $40,000 based upon the 2015 actual write off that totaled 

$16,225 as well as an analysis of former tenant debts.  If all balances from former 

tenants require write off, this will result in an approximate write off of $45,100 which is 

$23,100 greater than the budget.  When the tenant revenue and potential bad debt write 

off are combined, this may result in a small surplus of $8,300 at year-end. 

Property management staff works with the goal of keeping building maintenance costs 

within budget while ensuring residents have a properly maintained and safe 

environment in which to live.  The cost of rehabilitating units upon vacancy remains a 

budgetary pressure as floor replacement, clean up and repairs occur in more units.  

Traditionally, the largest pressure is in the family units however there have been several 

apartment unit turnover costs in the $10,000 price range. The 2016 operating budget for 

building maintenance is $185,700 with $147,000 spent to September 30; this includes 

costs related to a power surge that affected family units as well as a loss of power to an 

apartment building, with both events occurring in Owen Sound.  This budget line funds 

general repairs as well as costs to make apartments ready for occupancy. After taking 

into consideration the various building maintenance budget lines, overall there may be a 

budget shortfall of $51,400 by the end of the year as higher costs for pest control, 

appliance/equipment repairs, electrical work etc. have been higher than anticipated. 

The budgets for property taxes and insurance premiums have provided savings of 

$12,300 and $14,300. The cost of snow removal was a challenge with the cost for the 

first four months of the year totaling $113,100; this leaves $40,700 available for the 

remainder of the year.  If the costs for November and December align with the five year 

average for the same period, this amount should be sufficient. 
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The rent supplement program shows savings of $16,000 to September 30 as a result of 

agreements not renewed with private market landlords; this will result in savings of 

approximately $23,500 in 2016 as it is expected that new agreements with a non-profit 

housing provider will be signed in early 2017. 

Overall based upon the information provided above, the housing operating budget is 

projected to end the year with a small surplus of $20,000.  The final year-end position 

will vary from the projection depending on utility costs and building maintenance 

expenses. 

Housing Programs 

The Housing programs budget includes Rental and Supportive Housing subsidy to 

Owen Sound Municipal Non Profit, Delivering Opportunities to Ontario Renters (DOOR) 

for one affordable housing project that is not fully complete in Durham and funds repaid 

under the previous Home Ownership Program.  These programs do not have a levy 

requirement and therefore will not generate a surplus or deficit at year-end. 

Investment in Affordable Housing (IAH) 

Similar to the Housing Programs budgets, the IAH Programs are 100% Ministry funded 

and program intake winds down once funds available for the year are committed to 

applicants. 

Non Profit Housing 

The financial statements reflect a $35,400 surplus with several mortgage renewals 

occurring during the year at a lower rate and several subsidy reconciliations that show 

fewer funds required by housing providers than anticipated.  Based upon this 

information, the budget for this program is expected to generate savings of $65,400 at 

year end. 

Housing Capital Budget 

The 2016 capital program included projects totaling $2,450,000 plus $341,900 carried 

forward from 2015 for a total of $2,791,900.  Report HDR-SS-07-16 recommended 

awarding the cladding at the highrise in Owen Sound at a cost of $1,320,000 excluding 

HST which resulted in a $143,232 budget shortfall.  The report recommended that the 

shortfall be funded from savings in the capital budget or if insufficient savings exist, the 

shortfall be funded from the Housing Reserve at year-end.   

A capital budget of $100,000 was created for 2016 to provide funds to rehabilitate family 

units upon vacancy; the rationale behind this adjustment was to improve tracking the 
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costs and timing of makeovers as well identifying that the opportune time to conduct 

these types of repairs is while a unit is unoccupied.  This budget line is currently 

overspent by approximately $74,800. 

There are projects that will not be tendered and/or not completed by year-end; these 

projects will be identified in the year-end report with a motion to transfer the funds to 

reserve for use in 2017. 

The capital budget is in a current shortfall position of $137,200 after taking into 

consideration factors: 

 Shortfall of $143,232 in cladding project 

 Additional costs that were incurred for 2015 projects completed in 2016 

 Insurance reimbursements from prior years fire claims that were higher than 

estimated 

  Union Gas rebates for prior year projects 

 Unbudgeted work (power loss at an apartment building and a walk behind 

snowblower)    

When considered overall, this is slightly less than the shortfall from the cladding project; 

the budget shortfall will be funded at year-end from the Housing Reserve as discussed 

above.   

Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

As of the end of September, the review of the actual to budget projects that the Housing 

department will have an operating budget surplus of approximately $85,400 at year-end.  

This is the result of the $20,000 from the housing operating budget, the non-profit 

budget with a $65,400 surplus and the capital budget with a shortfall as the result of the 

higher than budgeted cost of the cladding project that will be funded from the Housing 

Reserve. 

Staff will bring a final report on budget surplus/shortfalls as well as identifying projects to 

be carried forward to 2017 to Committee of the Whole in January 2017. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

The analysis of current financial statements compared to the approved budget is a key 

mechanism to ensure Council’s goals of ensuring financial sustainability and ongoing 

public accountability are maintained. 
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Attachments - none 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Mary Lou Spicer, Deputy Director of Finance 

Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing 

 

Director Sign Off:  Kevin Weppler, Director of Finance
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 Committee Report 

Report LTCR-SS-15-16 

To:  Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee  

From:  Lynne Johnson, Director of Long Term Care  

Meeting Date:  November 9, 2016  

Subject:  Stakeholder Inspections  

Status:  

Recommendation 

1. That Report LTCR-SS-15-16 regarding Stakeholder Inspections be received 

for information. 

Background 

Long Term Care (LTC) homes are regularly inspected by a variety of stakeholders. The 

inspections are usually unscheduled and may be triggered as part of a routine 

inspection, injury/incident, complaint or follow up to a previous inspection. 

Inspecting agencies include: 

 Ministry of Health and Long Term Care 

 Ministry of Labour 

 Public Health 

 Fire Department 

 Electrical Safety Authority 

 Technical Standards and Safety Authority 

Ministry of Health and Long Term Care (MOHLTC) 

In 2015, each of the homes had an Annual Inspection. This was the first in a number of 

years and occurred as a result of a commitment by the Ministry to inspect all homes in 

Ontario.  

In 2016, the annual inspection has been completed in 2 of the homes and we anticipate 

that the final home will be completed before the end of the year. 

Other MOHLTC visits have been in follow up to critical incidents. Critical incidents 
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encompass a broad range of situations and are classified as urgent or non-urgent. 

Urgent incidents include cases of harm, neglect or danger to residents while non-urgent 

are usually related to diet, activities, or care. Staff follow protocols set out by the 

MOHLTC when reporting incidents. 

Ministry reports are available on-line and posted in the homes. Any previously identified 

deficiencies have been rectified. 

Ministry of Labour (MOL) 

The MOL has had several inspection blitzes in long term care homes in 2016. There 

have been 10 inspections by the MOL as of the end of October while there were no 

inspections in 2015. Some of the areas focused on by the inspectors have included: 

 Workplace violence and harassment  

 Storage of staff food and fluids 

 Annual review of policies 

We have received some orders which been addressed.  

Public Health 

Public Health inspections cover a variety of services in the home including food safety 

and infection control. We had 3 infractions in 2015 and 1 in 2016. All findings have been 

rectified. 

Fire Department 

Fire inspections are very thorough and review both environmental controls and resident 

and staff safety. An annual inspection is outstanding at one of the homes for 2016. We 

anticipate it will be completed by the end of the year. 

Electrical Safety Authority (ESA) 

The ESA conducts an annual inspection and will follow-up when electrical changes 

have occurred. Inspections over the past two years identified some electrical outlets that 

required upgrading to ground fault receptacles and a cord that required replacement. A 

post installation inspection for a dishwasher was also completed. 

Technical Standards and Safety Authority (TSSA) 

The 2016 annual inspections have not been completed by the TSSA at the time of this 

report. There has been one visit in follow-up to a finding in 2015. Compliance in this 

area is highly dependent on our maintenance contract with Delta Elevator.  
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Overview 

The following table identifies the # of stakeholder visits that occurred in 2015 and year 

to date in 2016. Any deficiencies resulting from the inspections have been addressed. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Financial/Staffing/Legal/Information Technology 

Considerations 

Stakeholder visits and inspections provide feedback on areas for improvement to 

ensure safe care and a safe working environment. Reports from stakeholder visits are 

posted in each home as required. 

Link to Strategic Goals/Priorities 

Goal 5 of the Corporate Strategic Plan is “Listening and Working Together”. Action 5.2 

within this goal is to “collaborate with the public, stakeholders and other governments to 

improve delivery of county services”.  

Attachments  

None 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Lynne Johnson 

Director 

 

 # of Visits 

2015 2016 

Ministry of Health and Long Term Care 7 6 

Ministry of Labour 0 10 

Public Health 11 11 

Fire Department 3 2 

Electrical Safety Authority 4 6 

Technical Standards and Safety Authority 4 1 

Total Number of Visits 29 36 
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 Committee Report 

Report LTCR-SS-16-16 

To: Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee  

From: Lynne Johnson, Director of Long Term Care  

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016  

Subject:  Health Quality Ontario – Canadian Institute for Health Information 

Health System Data 

Status:  

Recommendation 

1. That Report LTCR-SS-16-16 regarding Health System Data be received for 

information. 

Background 

Health Quality Ontario (HQO) is an independent, provincial agency responsible to 

measure and report on the quality of publicly funded health care services in Ontario. 

The information provided on their website is refreshed annually and includes the 

following long-term care home specific indicators   

1. Antipsychotic Medication Use 
2. Pressure Ulcers 
3. Falls  
4. Physical Restraints  

 
Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI) is an independent, national 

organization that provides essential information on Canada’s health system. These nine 

indicators are publicly reported. 

1. Antipsychotic Medication Use  
2. Pressure Ulcers 
3. Falls 
4. Physical Restraints 
5. Improved Physical Functioning 
6. Worsened Physical Functioning 
7. Worsened Depressive Mood 
8. Experiencing Pain 
9. Worsened Pain  
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Some of the reported categories have an immediate impact on the residents’ quality of 

life and staff work to ensure that programs are in place to address deficiencies and 

support positive outcomes. Other categories are more difficult to work with as the 

information often reflects a changing resident population and general health decline.  

 

Current public data is for the April 2014 - March 2015 reporting period and includes 

national, provincial and Local Health Integration Network (LHIN) comparisons.  

Publicly Reported Indicators 

1. Use of Antipsychotic Medication without a Diagnosis of Psychosis 

Antipsychotic medications are often used to treat psychosis, a term used to describe 

hallucinations and other behaviours that frequently occur in people with conditions such 

as schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. These medications may also be effective in 

relieving agitation and aggression in residents with dementia.  

Quarterly medication reviews are completed by the consulting pharmacist. The results 

are reviewed by staff and provided to the physician along with any recommendations for 

changes.  

In addition to the focus on medications, staff responsible to oversee the Behavioural 

Support Ontario (BSO) program within the home use their specialized knowledge to 

support the care of residents with responsive behaviours in a holistic way. 

All three homes have had a positive downward trend in this area over the last two years. 

Both Grey Gables and Rockwood Terrace are rated among the top 50 homes in the 

province for this indicator.  
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% of Residents without Psychosis Using  
Antipsychotic Medication

Canada 27.6%

Ontario 27.3%

SW LHIN 25.1%

Lee Manor 25.2%

Rockwood Terrace 15.8%

Grey Gables 13.9%
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2. Residents with New or Worsening Pressure Ulcers 

Frail people, those with incontinence, poor nutrition, mobility challenges, poor hydration 

or with a physical restraint are at an increased risk for skin breakdown. 

Each of the homes has a wound care program that includes education on the 

importance of early recognition and intervention. Multidisciplinary team reviews all 

residents with wounds to ensure that the treatment plan is effective. The in-house 

wound care committee reviews data related to pressure ulcers to identify trends and 

opportunities for improvement, for example: the utilization of pressure reducing surfaces 

that minimize the risk of skin breakdown. 

Rockwood Terrace has identified this indicator as a priority. Wound care program 

enhancements have been implemented and the home is seeing some positive results in 

this area. Staff are reviewing other options to target additional improvements.  

 

3. Residents with Falls 

Weak muscles, poor vision, decreased sensation and side effects from prescription 

medication are some of the reasons an elderly person may have a higher risk of falling. 

Homes track the number of residents who fall, the number who incur more than one fall 

and injuries as a result of falls.  

Independence and mobility is a high priority for many residents. It can be challenging to 

balance the risk of falling with a person’s right to choose independent living.  

Lee Manor has identified this area as a focus for improvement in 2016-2017. Residents 

who are at a high risk for falling participate in an exercise program focusing on 

improving strength and balance. Initial evaluations show a reduction in falls for the 

residents participating in the program.   

The following chart shows the percentage of residents, who fell in the 30 days leading 

up to the date of their quarterly clinical assessment. 
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4. Physical Restraints 

Physical restraints include items such as lap belts, table tops, bed rails and locked 

doors. Before a restraint is used, consultation with the resident, family and care team 

must occur to ensure a risk is present. It is also an opportunity to identify any 

alternatives that can prevent the need for a restraint.  

Staff work with the Occupational Therapist to assess and ensure the appropriateness of 

table tops and restraint belts. The homes continue to replace old style beds with “hi-lo” 

beds through capital purchasing. By being able to lower the bed to the floor and use a 

fall-out mattress, the use of side rails as a restraint is eliminated and the potential for 

bed entrapment reduced. 

Grey Gables has experienced a positive decline in the use of restraints over the past 

two years.  

 

5. Improved Physical Functioning 

Activities of daily living (ADL’s) include eating, dressing, mobility and toileting. Residents 
who are independent or show an improvement with ADLs may experience improvement 
in their cognition, sense of purpose, quality of sleep and overall quality of life.  
 
Our homes have Restorative Nursing Programs that focus on maintaining and 
improving the ADLs to prevent or slow a decline where possible.  
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With this indicator, a higher percentage is a better outcome and Rockwood Terrace 
rates among the best 25 homes in the province.  
 

 

6. Worsened Physical Functioning 

This represents the percentage of residents whose ADL’s worsened or those who 

remained completely dependent when compared to their previous assessment. This 

indicator is difficult to effectively manage. With each quarterly review all residents are 

assessed in an attempt to identify opportunities for an improvement in physical 

functioning. 
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7. Worsening Depressive Mood 

Residing in a long term care home may be a difficult and challenging transition. There 

are often feelings of loss of independence; loss of loved ones; loss of own home or 

other loss. Depression affects the quality of life and may also contribute to deterioration 

in activities of daily living (ADLs) and an increased sensitivity to pain. 

We strive to provide a culture of comfort, safety, and autonomy for the residents and 

provide a supportive environment to empower residents to meet their own personal 

goals. 

This indicator shows the percentage of residents whose mood due to symptoms of 

depression has worsened. Both Lee Manor and Grey Gables had a reduction in this 

indicator, over the past two years, which is moving them in the right direction.  

 

8. Residents Experiencing Pain 

The consequences of pain include increased difficulty with activities of daily living 

(ADLs), depression and lower quality of life. The incidence of persistent pain increases 

with age, and adequate pain treatment can improve a person’s overall health status. 

Pain management within our homes is a priority as staff work to ensure that a variety of 

pharmacological and non-pharmacological interventions are in place to address 

individual needs.  

The Experiencing Pain indicator shows the percentage of residents who experienced 

pain during their assessment period.  
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9. Worsened Pain 

Pain is subjective and refers to any type of physical pain or discomfort in any part of the 
body. It can be chronic, acute, intermittent or occur at rest or with movement.  
 
This chart identifies the % of residents that indicated they experienced pain that was 
worse than during their previous assessment.  
 

 
 

Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

Quality indicators are used by the long-term care homes to develop and support various 

programs and services and identify areas of risk. They are also useful to gauge 

performance across the sector. The broad range of health databases, measurements 

and standards are also used with evidence-based reports and analyses to assist with 

decision-making. 

Many underlying factors influence the various outcomes and while it is the aim to meet 

established thresholds, individual resident needs, desires and health status all need to 

be considered.  
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In addition to the public reported data, the homes track many related performance 

indicators on a monthly basis. Internal teams are responsible to review the data and 

recommend improvements or changes.  

The Long Term Care Service Accountability Agreement and the Long Term Care 

Homes Act outline roles and responsibilities for a committee of management. Reporting 

from the homes to the committee is an important link in ensuring accountability and 

supporting open communication. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

Goal 6 of the County of Grey Corporate Strategic Plan is “Achieving Excellence in 

Governance and Service”.  By monitoring, evaluating and implementing action plans, 

resident quality of life and safety will be supported. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Lynne Johnson 

Director of Long Term Care 
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 Committee Report

Report HDR-SS-18-16 

To:  Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee 

From: Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing and Mike Alguire, Purchasing 

and Materials Manager 

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016 

Subject: RFT-HOU-13-16 Roof at Alpha Street Apartments Award 

Status:    

Recommendation(s) 

1. That Report HDR-SS-18-16 containing the tender results for RFT-HOU-13-16 

be received; 

 

2. That  RFT-HOU-13-16 be awarded to Danval Construction Company for a 

bid price of $474,793, excluding HST 

 

3. That RFT-HOU-13-16 be funded through the Social Housing Improvement 

Program. 

Background 

Grey County received $1,163,070 in Federal/Provincial Funding through the Social Housing 

Improvement Program (SHIP). The capital program aims to improve and preserve the 

quality of social housing and ensure long term sustainability. The roof replacement at Alpha 

Street meets the eligibility criteria and will be funded from the SHIP program. 

The roofs were due to be replaced over three years beginning in 2020. This year there have 

been minor leaks in two of the nine buildings and all roofs show signs of needed repair 

before 2020. This funding allows all roofs to be completed at one time, lessening the impact 

on tenants and reduces future risk of damage to buildings. The two buildings with minor 

leaks will be patched by the awarded contractor with replacement to begin in the spring. 

The tender for the replacement of all roofs at Alpha Street apartments in Owen Sound was 

placed on the County of Grey’s website from Thursday October 6, 2016 until Thursday 

October 20, 2016.  The bids are shown below: 
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RFT-HOU-13-16 

Name of Bidder Total Bid Amount (Excluding Taxes) 

Designed Roofing Inc. $515,700.00 

Danval Construction Company  $474,793.00 

D.J. Peat Roofing & Sheet Metal $607,254.88 

It is recommended to award RFT-HOU-13-16 to Danval Construction Company for the 

bid price of $474,793, exclusive of HST.  Due to the time of year, staff will work with 

Danval to have any problem roofs patched in order to get through the winter, and the 

roof replacement will not begin until the weather permits in 2017. 

Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

The total cost of this project including the unrecoverable portion of HST is $483,149.  All 

funds provided by the Federal/ Provincial Social Housing Improvement Program 

therefore no impact to the levy. 

This funding supports the development and sustainability of affordable housing in Grey 
County. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

The values statement of the approved Corporate Strategic Plan includes fiscal 

responsibility.  Consistent application of the purchasing policy requirements focuses on 

the commitment to ensure effective and efficient processes, which offer prudent use of 

public funds. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing 

Mike Alguire, Purchasing and Materials Manager 
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 Committee Report

Report HDR-SS-19-16 

To:  Chair Burley and Members of the Social Services Committee 

From: Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing and Mike Alguire, Purchasing 

and Materials Manager 

Meeting Date: November 9, 2016 

Subject: RFT-HOU-14-16 Railings at Parkway Apartments Award 

Status:    

Recommendation(s) 

1. That Report HDR-SS-19-16 containing the tender results for RFT-HOU-14-

16 be received; 

2. That RFT-HOU-14-16 be awarded to Vandolders Custom Exteriors  for a 

bid price of $210,000, excluding H.S.T. 

3. That RFT-HOU-14-16 be funded through the Social Housing Improvement 

Program. 

Background 

Grey County received $1,163,070 in Federal/Provincial Funding through the Social Housing 

Improvement Program (SHIP). The capital program aims to improve and preserve the 

quality of social housing and ensure long term sustainability. The railing replacement at 

Parkway Apartments meets the eligibility criteria and will be funded from the SHIP program. 

The new railings will be modified to fit the new steel installation on the highrise. The existing 

railings allow water to sit and cause rusting. The new railings are made of pre finished 

aluminum and  will eliminate maintenance costs of $50,000 every five years for painting.  

The tender for the replacement of all railings at Parkway apartments in Owen Sound was 

placed on the County of Grey’s website from Thursday October 13, 2016 until Friday 

October 28, 2016.  The bids are shown below: 

RFT-HOU-14-16 
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Name of Bidder Total Bid Amount (Excluding Taxes) 

Vandolder’s Custom Exteriors $210,000 

Danval Construction Company $392,482 

It is recommended to award RFT-HOU-14-16 to Vandolder’s Custom Exteriors for the 

bid price of $210,000, exclusive of HST.    

Financial / Staffing / Legal / Information Technology 

Considerations 

The total cost of this project including the unrecoverable portion of HST is $213,696.  All 

funds provided by the Federal/ Provincial Social Housing Improvement Program 

therefore no impact to the levy. 

This funding supports the development and sustainability of affordable housing in Grey 

County. 

Link to Strategic Goals / Priorities 

The values statement of the approved Corporate Strategic Plan includes fiscal 

responsibility.  Consistent application of the purchasing policy requirements focuses on 

the commitment to ensure effective and efficient processes, which offer prudent use of 

public funds. 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Anne Marie Shaw, Director of Housing 

Mike Alguire, Purchasing and Materials Manager 
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October 12, 2016 

 
Warden Alan Barfoot 

County of Grey 
 

Email:  alan.barfoot@grey.ca  

 

Dear Warden Barfoot, 

Re: Grey Gables Long Term Care Facility  

Council of the Municipality of Grey Highlands passed the following resolution 

at their meeting of September 19th, 2016:  

16-665 

Halliday - Little 

Whereas the 66 bed Grey Gables Long Term Care Facility 

has served the Markdale and Area community well and is an 
important contributor to the local economy; and  

 Whereas the population is aging and the need for more 
beds exists; and  

Whereas Grey Gables was designed for future growth and 

could accommodate an expansion of 33 beds;  

Be it resolved that the Council of the Municipality of Grey 

Highlands  

1) inform the Warden and Council of the County of Grey, as 

well as the Director of Long Term Care, that the 
Municipality of Grey Highlands supports the continuation of 

the Grey Gables Long Term Care Facility; and  
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2) request that County Council deliberate on advocating to 

the Ministry of Health and Long Term Care that there is a 
need to expand the number of long term beds in our 

community.  

CARRIED. 

 

Regards, 

 

Debbie Robertson, AMCT 
Chief Administrative Officer (Acting) 

Director/Municipal Clerk 
Council & Legislative Services 

robertsond@greyhighlands.ca 

519.986.1216 Ext. 233 

cc: Lynne Johnson, Director of Long Term Care, lynne.johnson@grey.ca 
 Sharon Vokes, Director of Council Services, sharon.vokes@grey.ca 
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Grey County: Colour It Your Way 

 Office of the Warden 
595 9th Avenue East, Owen Sound Ontario N4K 3E3 

519-376-2205 / 1-800-567-GREY / Fax: 519-376-8998 

October 17, 2016 

 

Mr. Larry Adams 
Municipality of West Grey 
402813 GR 4 
RR 2 
Durham ON  N0G 1R0 
 

Dear Larry: 

In response to your letter dated September 29, 2016 outlining the position of West Grey 

Council on long term care services was received by the Social Services Committee on 

October 12, 2016. 

Grey County is reviewing the current structure of the services we provide and more 

work needs to be completed before a final decision can be made.  We continue to be 

committed to finding the best solution and no decisions have been made at this time. 

Thank you for your interest and taking the time to voice your opinion. 

Yours truly, 

Alan Barfoot 
Warden 
(519) 372-0219 ext. 1225 
alan.barfoot@grey.ca 
www.grey.ca 
 

cc. Social Services Committee 
 Kim Wingrove 
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Register now: Upcoming governance education opportunities View this email in your browser 

Governing for the future: Rising to the challenge of collaboration
We are pleased to invite governors from across the LHIN – including LHIN-funded health service 
providers, public health and primary care partners – to attend any one of our three full-day (9:00 a.m. - 
4:30 p.m.) governance education sessions happening across the South West LHIN.

Please register for one of three sessions by November 9:

• Wednesday, November 23, 2016 – Best Western Lamplighter, 591 Wellington Rd S, London
• Saturday, November 26, 2016 – The Festival Inn, 1144 Ontario Street, Stratford

• Wednesday, November. 30, 2016 – Harry Lumley Bayshore Community Centre, 1900 3rd Avenue 
East, Owen Sound

Lyn McDonell

The sessions will be facilitated by Lyn McDonell, a governance, 
strategy and organizational effectiveness consultant based in 
Toronto, Ontario. Lyn McDonell is President of The Accountability 
Group, Inc.; Chair of CPA Canada’s Not-for-Profit Committee of 
the Risk Oversight and Governance Board; Vice-President of the 
Council of CMC-Ontario, a provincial Institute of CMC-Canada 
(the Canadian Association of Management Consultants); and 
serves on the board of The Scarborough Hospital. Lyn is a 
Chartered Director, a Certified Association Executive, and a 
Certified Management Consultant.

Why Attend?
Health service providers know the world is changing under their feet. This year’s session is an 
opportunity to think about how the fundamental work of the board is shifting in an increasingly 
collaborative environment. These days more agencies and their boards are interested in the 
considerations behind or leading to strategic alliances, shared services and integrated service delivery 
models that put Patients First. This is a trend as the LHIN, clients/patients and their caregivers, and the 
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public expect more seamless service delivery and improved population health in and across LHIN sub-
regions. 

This inter-dependency raises some unique and new challenges at the governance level.  What do the 
changes mean in terms of good governance?  Health system governors must stretch their thinking and 
considerations to embrace wider system goals and realities. Given our rapidly interconnecting health 
system, “collaborative governance” in and of this wider canvass is only developing. This session provides 
an opportunity to explore what is likely to shape governance over the next decade.

• Agenda and format for the sessions

While participation is not mandatory, it is strongly encouraged. These sessions provide an excellent 
opportunity for board governors to better understand how to best serve their board, organization and 
community. All sizes and sectors of health service providers are welcome. Multiple governors from an 
organization are also welcome to attend which is valuable in supporting knowledge transfer back to your 
organization.

There is a fee of $50 per participant to attend a session. Sessions include a continental breakfast and 
lunch.

Please make your cheque payable to:
Huron Perth Healthcare Alliance

Reference: Your first and last name and the session that you plan to attend.

Kindly mail your cheque to:
Attn: Marilyn Robbins, South West LHIN, 201 Queens Avenue, Suite 700, London, ON N6A 1J1 

For any inquiries, please contact Marilyn at: 519-640-2561 or marilyn.robbins@lhins.on.ca
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